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NOTICE
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, that the City Council will conduct a Special Meeting on Monday, June 15,
2020, at 4:00 p.m. in City Hall located at 39707 Big Bear Boulevard, Big Bear Lake, California; said meeting
is being called pursuant to Section 54956 of the Gov. Code of the State of California for the purpose of
considering the following matters:
OPEN SESSION
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
ROLL CALL
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PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS
Public comment is permitted only on items included on the posted agenda. Please note, there is a three (3)
minute maximum time limit when addressing Council during this time period.
1. DISCUSSION / ACTION ITEMS
1.1

JULY 4 FIREWORKS SHOW
The City Council will review the latest information on COVID-19, and will decide whether to
proceed with the annual July 4 fireworks show on July 4, postpone to another date between July
4 and October 31, or cancel the 2020 show altogether.

1.2

TRIAL CLOSURE OF VILLAGE DRIVE AND PINE KNOT AVENUE TO
VEHICULAR TRAFFIC IN ORDER TO PROMOTE GREATER PHYSICAL
DISTANCING IN THE VILLAGE
The City Council will consider a trial closure of Village Drive and Pine Knot Avenue on Friday,
July 3, Saturday, July 4, and Sunday, July 5 – from 10 am until 10 pm each day – in order to
promote greater physical distancing in The Village during the COVID-19 event.

ADJOURNMENT
I hereby certify under penalty of perjury, under the laws of the State of California, that the foregoing agenda was
posted in accordance with the applicable legal requirements. Dated this 12th day of June, 2020.

Erica Stephenson, City Clerk

The City of Big Bear Lake wishes to make all of its public meetings accessible to the public. If you need special
assistance to participate in this meeting, please contact the City Clerk’s Office at (909) 866-5832. Notification prior
to the meeting will enable the City to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to this meeting.

MEETING
DATE:

June 15, 2020

TO:

Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

FROM:

Frank A. Rush, Jr., City Manager

SUBJECT:

July 4 Fireworks Show

ACTIONS TO BE CONSIDERED
The City Council will review the latest information on COVID-19, and will decide whether to
proceed with the annual July 4 fireworks show on July 4, postpone to another date between July 4
and October 31, or cancel the 2020 show altogether.
BACKGROUND
The City’s annual July 4 fireworks show is the single most heavily attended event in Big Bear
Lake, and is a longstanding and important tradition for our community. Due to the continuing
effects of COVID-19, some have suggested that the fireworks show should be delayed until a later
date or cancelled altogether due to the significant crowd anticipated.
The Rotary Club has historically presented the annual fireworks show and usually provides most
of the funding for the annual fireworks show, however due to COVID-19, the City and Visit Big
Bear are sharing the cost of this year’s show – approximately $82,000. Each entity has agreed to
pay 50%, or ~ $41,000, and both parties made an identical $18,750 deposit in late April. This
deposit is not refundable if the show is cancelled. Due to COVID-19 uncertainties, the contract
specifically allows the show to be rescheduled for any mutually agreeable date between July 4 and
October 31 without penalty. Rotary Club volunteers will provide critical assistance for the
fireworks show, and these efforts help to reduce the overall cost of the show.
When the City approved the contract in April, the July 4 fireworks show was viewed as a) an
important boost for the local economy after the worst of COVID-19 had passed, and b) as a
potential celebration of our emergence from COVID-19, a celebration of our Nation’s founding,
and to maintain a cherished local tradition.
If the July 4 show is postponed due to lingering COVID-19 effects, the most likely alternative date
is either the Saturday or Sunday of Labor Day weekend. Other dates discussed include a Saturday
night in September or October, or perhaps on Halloween.
DISCUSSION
As of June 11, there have been a total of 10 cases of COVID-19 in the Big Bear Valley since
reporting began in mid-March – 7 in the City and 3 in unincorporated areas. There has been one
new case since the beginning of May, and that case was reported on June 5. It is likely that all but
2 of the 10 cases have recovered by now.

The City experienced increasing crowds each weekend in May, and had a significant crowd over
Memorial Day weekend (May 22 – 25). As of June 11, it has now been 19 days since May 23
(Memorial Day weekend Saturday), with only one new case reported since. COVID-19 symptoms
typically present within 5-6 days after exposure, and it may take as long as 14 days. County public
health officials have indicated that that there is a 3-7 day lag time between the time the person is
tested and the time the results are reported, and they have indicated that IF a spike in cases was to
occur after Memorial Day weekend that it would likely be reported this week. Thus far, thankfully,
there does not appear to be a spike in new cases, and we all obviously hope that will remain the
case.
Due to its close proximity to large population centers in Southern California, our plentiful outdoor
activities, reduced airline travel, and the fact that people in every community have suffered from
“cabin fever” for several weeks, Big Bear has experienced and continues to experience significant
visitation. For all of these reasons, this high visitation is likely to continue for the foreseeable
future. By all accounts, it appears busier than normal in Big Bear for this time of year, and future
bookings indicate continued high visitation levels. The common belief at this time is that the July
4 weekend (Friday, July 3 – Sunday, July 5) will be a very busy weekend in Big Bear regardless
of whether or not the fireworks show occurs.
Concerns have been expressed that it is not safe to host a large crowd in Big Bear Lake for July 4
fireworks, and that the large number of visitors in close proximity during the fireworks show will
result in additional COVID-19 spread. That risk certainly exists, however, that risk is somewhat
reduced due to the fact that July 4 fireworks are outdoors and the viewers will likely be spread
over an area of 10 square miles or more. It is also likely that the COVID-19 risk associated with
the actual fireworks display is comparable to the COVID-19 risk that will exist during nearly the
entire weekend as the large crowds congregate in Big Bear Lake.
As noted earlier, the City’s main reasons for contracting for July 4 fireworks in April were to
provide a) an important boost for the local economy after the worst of COVID-19 had passed,
and b) to provide a celebration of our emergence from COVID-19, a celebration of our Nation’s
founding, and to maintain a cherished local tradition. Given the high degree of visitation in recent
weeks and projected, it does not appear that Big Bear Lake has as great of a need for the economic
boost contemplated in April – thankfully. Thus, the Council’s decision regarding the July 4
fireworks show should perhaps focus on the other issues contemplated in b) above, and it may be
helpful for Council to consider the following questions:
1. Is the COVID-19 risk associated with the July 4 fireworks display any greater than the
overall COVID-19 risk for the entire July 4 weekend?
2. How likely is it that the COVID-19 risk will be any less or greater on Labor Day weekend,
or another alternative date?
3. How important is it to the community’s psyche to host a celebration in Big Bear Lake?
4. How important is it to celebrate the founding of our Nation and maintain this annual
tradition?
5. Will the (potentially) even larger crowds expected (due to other fireworks displays being
cancelled, the “cabin fever” mindset, etc.) be too much for our community to handle from
a traffic congestion, overall community congestion standpoint?

The answers to these questions will likely guide the Council to a thoughtful, responsible decision
for our community.
City Council should also note the following as you contemplate the July 4 fireworks decision:


If / when the fireworks show occurs, City staff, Sheriff staff, and CHP staff would
implement the City’s typical July 4 traffic management plan that has been utilized in recent
years. Significant City staffing will be in place for the entire holiday weekend.



If / when the fireworks show occurs, the City would encourage all spectators to view the
show from their homes or from their vehicles. If spectators choose to view the show from
another location in a public park or along the shoreline, they would be encouraged to
maintain 6 ft. of separation between groups and also wear face coverings.



We are currently evaluating the possibility of relocating the fireworks barge to an
alternative location in the lake, generally between the Solar Observatory and Gilner Point,
in an effort to make the show visible from more locations around the 22 mile-shoreline of
the lake. The repositioning of the barge is intended to allow the public to spread out more
and promote greater physical distancing among the spectators. The Municipal Water
District has indicated that sufficient time is available to make this change, and we are
currently awaiting feedback from other parties involved in organizing the July 4 fireworks
show.

FISCAL IMPACT
The City and Visit Big Bear have remitted $18,750 each thus far, and this amount is non-refundable
if the July 4 fireworks show is cancelled and not rescheduled prior to October 31.
If the fireworks show is held on July 4 or another date before October 31, the City and Visit Big
Bear will provide an additional ~ $22,250 toward the event. The City’s additional cost is included
in the FY 2020-21 budget.
ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS
None requiring review under the California Environmental Quality Act.
RECOMMENDATION
City Council should thoughtfully consider the 5 questions posed above, and formulate its collective
decision based on your values and your perception of our community’s values.
Attachments:

None.

MEETING
DATE:

June 15, 2020

TO:

Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

FROM:

Frank A. Rush, Jr., City Manager
John Harris, Director of Public Services

SUBJECT:

Trial Closure of Village Drive and Pine Knot Avenue to Vehicular Traffic in
Order to Promote Greater Physical Distancing in The Village

ACTION TO BE CONSIDERED
The City Council will consider a trial closure of Village Drive and Pine Knot Avenue on Friday,
July 3, Saturday, July 4, and Sunday, July 5 – from 10 am until 10 pm each day – in order to
promote greater physical distancing in The Village during the COVID-19 event.
BACKGROUND
The City continues to experience large crowds in The Village on weekends, and a very large crowd
is expected for the July 4 holiday weekend.
The City continues to encourage physical distancing and the use of face coverings, while
discouraging large public gatherings. During recent weekends, we have partnered with the
Chamber of Commerce and Rotary to spread these messages and distribute face masks in The
Village, and have provided local businesses with additional face masks for distribution to
customers.
It has been suggested that the closure of Village Drive and Pine Knot Avenue to vehicular traffic
would provide additional room for pedestrians in The Village, and help to promote greater physical
distancing in this popular area. City staff have developed the attached plan, and this plan would
be implemented on a trial basis during the July 4 holiday weekend, including during the July 4
fireworks display.
DISCUSSION
For many years, we have restricted Pine Knot Avenue to pedestrian use only on July 4, later in the
day. We propose to continue that practice this year, and to limit a portion of Village Drive to
pedestrian access as well.
An aerial exhibit depicting proposed street closures within The Village is attached and generally
includes the following:



Village Drive would be closed to vehicle traffic between Cottage Lane and Pine Knot
Avenue;



Pine Knot Avenue would be closed to vehicle traffic between Big Bear Boulevard and
Village Drive;



Closures would be in effect on Friday (July 3) through Sunday (July 5) from 10:00 a.m. –
10:00 p.m., although Village Drive would be opened near the end of the July 4th Fireworks
show to allow vehicles to efficiently egress;



Businesses would not be allowed to sell merchandise, food, or otherwise serve customers
on public sidewalks or streets;

Additionally, we will continue to encourage safe COVID-19 prevention health practices
throughout the holiday weekend.
FISCAL IMPACT
The cost to support this special event is included in the FY 2020-21 budget.
RECOMMENDATIONS
We recommend City Council discuss this proposal and provide direction to staff.
City Council may also wish to consider implementing this trial closure for only 1 or 2 days of the
holiday weekend, or may wish to adjust the hours and boundaries. City staff is happy to adjust in
any way deemed beneficial.

Attachment:
July 4, 2020 Village Closure Exhibit

